HEMPSTEAD HARBOR PROTECTION COMMITTEE

FINAL MEETING MINUTES

Meeting of July 9, 2003

Sea Cliff Village Hall – 7:30 pm

Present: Bill Clemency, Chair (Flower Hill), Eric Swenson, Director, Tom Ryan (Oyster Bay), Fred Pollack and Kevin Braun (N. Hempstead), Len Shaw (Roslyn), Ben Corin (Roslyn Harbor), Dan Maddock (Sea Cliff), Danielle Oglesby  (Glen Cove), Carol DiPaolo (Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor), Dan Fucci (Nassau County), Carolyn Quenon, North Shore Environmental Alliance, Joel Ziev, Town of North Hempstead Waterfront Commission

Discussion:  (action items underlined)
I
Call to Order at 7:40 pm

II
Approval of Minutes of June 11, 2003 meeting – motion by Dan Maddock, 

               Seconded by Kevin Braun.  Approved unanimously.

III
Municipal Reports –

North Hempstead – applied for 2 EPF grants – one for Roslyn Pond and one for Mill Pond (Pt. Washington).  Both include measures to minimize stormwater outflows, perform dredging, add wetlands plantings and some recreational amenities.

Glen Cove – applied for an EPF grant to improve water quality inputs to Glen Cove Creek.

Sea Cliff – applied for an EPF grant for parks development.  Also the Village is finally listed on the NYS Transportation Improvement Plan (TIP) which will lead to funding for improvements to Cliff Way and The Boulevard and to install storm interceptors at the outflows at Sea Cliff Beach and the Tilley Steps.

IV           Civic and Other Association announcements and updates –

Coalition to Save Hempstead Harbor – a fish survey of the harbor was conducted on June 24th.  Seining was done and the various species were counted and measured.  The next survey will be performed on September 13th and volunteers are welcome.  During the last couple weeks, there have been intense algae blooms in the harbor.  Carol DiPaolo worked with Mike Caputo from Oyster Bay to take samples and to try to identify the source and extent of the blooms (which were brown and green).  John Jacobs from NCDH identified the samples as plankton and the blooms are believed to be related to the heavy rainfall that we have been experiencing.  In addition, heavy coliform counts have been found at an outfall in Glen Cove Creek.  Carol is working with Ken Arnold from NCDPW to try to identify the source through our GIS outfall maps.  Finally, Carol reported that a change in the bacteria testing procedures is in process.  At present, fecal and coliform bacteria are tested as they are considered “indicator organisms” (meaning that if they are found, other potentially harmful bacteria are likely to be present) and beaches can be closed if the level reaches certain thresholds).  Instead of using coliforms as an indicator organism, enterococcus will be used.  The test takes about the same length of time (about 48 hours) but it is considered by some to be more conservative.  As a result, it will be easier to reach the threshold for beach closures with the new test and without good public education measures, the public may perceive that the water quality is deteriorating when in fact it could be the same or better.  John Jacobs is analyzing simultaneous coliform and enterococcus samples this year in order to compare results of one test vs. the other and has offered to meet with the Committee to explain the new procedure and its impact.  The Committee felt that this would be most appropriate at the end of the bathing season this year so that we could see if beaches would have been closed under the new testing protocols.

Town of North Hempstead Waterfront Advisory Commission – Joel Ziev reported that he is attempting to organize a small conference, perhaps in late Fall, to address the issue of re-use and upland disposal of dredge spoils.  The conference would highlight recent “success stories”  in the hopes that municipalities could benefit from them.  The Long Island Sound Study does not feel that this is a high enough priority at present so Joel is looking for alternate sources of funding.

North Shore Environmental Alliance – Carolyn Quenon reported that the NSEA still exists as an organization but has not been very active as of late.  As a result, she may not be attending HHPC meetings as frequently in the future.  Nevertheless, she asked to be kept on the mailing list and to receive minutes of meetings so that they can assist from time to time with letters of support, etc.  The Committee agreed to her request.

IV.
Subcommittee Reports -

Public Outreach and Education – the RFP for the Coastal Interpretive Signage study has been finalized and approved.  See below for details.

V. Announcements, Updates & Upcoming Events – 

Hin Fin scoping session – took place at the Town of North Hempstead Town Hall on Thursday,  June 12th at 7:30 pm.  The Committee presented comments along with the Coalition, the Glenwood / Glen Head Civic Association, some residents and others.  In all there were about 25 people in attendance (including the developer).

KeySpan – Regional Manager Dave Okun has spoken to their engineers regarding the facility’s stormwater plan and reported that their system can handle the first 0.25 inches of rainfall.  At first blush, this does not appear to us to meet the state standards.  This matter will be reviewed further before we respond back to KeySpan.

EPF Application – Eric distributed a summary of the Committee’s application (copy attached).  It contains 4 components (Powerhouse drain mitigation study; coordination of ordinances and enforcement; creation of a Hempstead Harbor Guide and the creation of a Blueway concept.  Eric also asked that municipalities send DOS their letters of support if they have not done so already.

Concrete Rubble behind tennis courts in Roslyn – Len Shaw reported that he had spoken with the Village Administrator about the problem and that the Village will take steps to ensure that the rubble is removed.  The developer (Forest City Daly Housing) has advised the Village that it wishes to change its plans for the site and it appears that no construction will take place in the near future.  Joel Ziev expressed concern that there is loose soil on top of the concrete rubble and that this could be prone to runoff especially if the height is below the 14 foot flood tide level.  A draft letter from the Committee to the Village has been prepared and is being reviewed.  All the Committee can really do is voice its concern.

VI. Funding Update – 

Nassau County agreement – a draft agreement between the County and Sea Cliff has been reviewed by Sea Cliff’s attorney and he has a number of concerns.  Dan Maddock will try to have the attorney speak to the County’s attorney this week to see if acceptable language can be found and he will then discuss the matter with the Sea Cliff Village Board on Monday.  

Resolution Requesting Sea Cliff’s Services – Sea Cliff has requested a formal resolution from the Committee that would request that they serve a contract administrator on behalf of the Committee for grant contracts and to receive and dispense funds on behalf of the Committee.  Eric prepared a resolution which with minor revisions, was unanimously approved on a motion made by Dan Maddock and seconded by Bill Clemency.  A copy will be forwarded to the Village by Eric.

2003 Dues notices – dues have been received from Flower Hill and Roslyn.  North Hempstead’s is expected in the next week or two.

2002 Dues – Oyster Bay has paid its 2002 dues.

VII. Harbor Management Plan  –

Eric reminded members to send typos and grammatical changes by e-mail or fax to John Ellsworth.

A technical review session was held on June 25th.  Peter Walsh of DOS suggested a number of areas where the plan could use more specificity.  John Ellsworth is preparing an itemized list of information that he needs from member municipalities.  Eric will then forward that when it is received.

It was decided that the ranking of priorities would be done by the member municipalities rather than by the consultant and that the ranking would be on a scale of 1 to 5 rather than 1 to 3.  John Ellsworth prepared a ranking sheet which Eric distributed to the members following that meeting.  Several responses were turned in at tonight’s meeting.  The rest need to get their priority ranking sheets to John by the end of this week in order for him to compile them for the next review session that will take place on July 16th at 1:30 pm at Sea Cliff Village Hall.

A final wrap-up session was also scheduled for July 30th at 1:30 pm at Sea Cliff Village Hall with 

DOS.

VIII. Phase II Measurable Goals –

Eric still needs to hear from several municipalities with respect to “taking ownership of” individual measurable goals.  The list was circulated at the meeting so people could select goals.  Anyone who has not done so, should get these to Eric.

IX.
Coastal Interpretive Signage Study - 

The recent receipt of the state’s coastal sign design standards has allowed for us to proceed with 

our RFP to find a consultant to perform the study.  Eric prepared the RFP which was approved by 

Dennis Mildner of DOS.  Kevin Braun offered some minor revisions.  After discussion, it was 

decided to issue the RFP in August with a return date in September.  Joel Ziev believes that there 

may be some local talent (people that work out of their homes) that might be interested.  Eric 

requested that if any member or affiliate knows of someone who may be interested in the RFP, 

that he be given the name and address to contact them.  The RFP review team will consist of Bill 

Clemency, Eric Swenson, Kevin Braun, Dan Maddock and Carol DiPaolo.

X. GIS Update –

None.  (Ken Arnold is on vacation).  This item will be deferred until the next meeting.

XI. Next Meeting Dates –

Wednesday, July 16, 2003 – 1:30 pm at Sea Cliff Village Hall – Full Committee Work Session on 

HMP

Wednesday, July 30, 2003 – 1:30 pm at Sea Cliff Village Hall – Wrap Up Session on HMP witb 

DOS

Wednesday, August 6th, 2003 – 7:30 pm at Sea Cliff Village Hall – Full Committee Meeting

XII
The meeting adjourned at about 8:45 pm
